The Top Ten Harms of Same-Sex ''Marriage''

The Top Ten Harms of Same-Sex ''Marriage''

BY PETER SPRIGG





Some advocates of same-sex "marriage" scoff at the idea that it could harm anyone. Here are ten ways in which society could be harmed by legalizing same-sex "marriage." Most of these effects would become evident only in the long run, but several r immediately

would occur immediately.

Immediate Effects

Taxpayers, consumers, and businesses would be forced to subsidize homosexual relationships.

One of the key arguments often heard in support of homosexual civil "marriage" revolves around all the government "benefits" that homosexuals claim they are denied. Many of these "benefits" involve one thing—taxpayer money that homosexuals are eager to get their hands on. For example, one of the goals of homosexual activists is to take part in the biggest government entitlement program of all—Social Security. Homosexuals want their partners to be eligible for Social Security survivors benefits when one partner dies.

The fact that Social Security survivors benefits were intended to help stay-at-home mothers who did not have retirement benefits from a former employer has not kept homosexuals from demanding the benefit.¹ Homosexual activists are also demanding that children raised by a homosexual couple be eligible for benefits when one of the partners dies—even if the deceased partner was not the child's biological or adoptive parent.

As another example, homosexuals who are employed by the government want to be able to name their homosexual partners as dependents in order to get the taxpayers to pay for health insurance for them. Never mind that most homosexual couples include two wage-earners, each of whom can obtain their own insurance. Never mind that "dependents" were, when the tax code was developed, assumed to be children and stay-at-home mothers. And never mind that homosexuals have higher rates of physical disease, mental illness, and substance abuse,² leading to more medical claims and higher insurance premiums. No, all of these logical considerations must give way in the face of the demand for taxpayer subsidies of homosexual relationships.

But these costs would be imposed not only upon governments, but upon businesses and private organizations as well. Some organizations already offer "domestic partner" benefits to same-sex couples as a matter of choice. Social conservatives have discouraged such policies, but we have not attempted to forbid them by law.

Imagine, though, what the impact on employee benefit programs would be if homosexual "marriage" is legalized nationwide. Right now, marriage still provides a clear, bright line, both legally and socially, to distinguish those who receive dependent benefits and those who don't. But if homosexual couples are granted the full legal status of civil "marriage", then employers who do not want to grant benefits to homosexual partners—whether out of principle, or simply because of a prudent economic judgment—would undoubtedly be coerced by court orders to do so.

Schools would teach that homosexual relationships are identical to heterosexual ones.

The advocates of same-sex "marriage" argue that it will have little impact on anyone other than the couples who "marry." However, even the brief experience in Massachusetts, where same-sex "marriage" was imposed by the state's Supreme Judicial Court and began on May 17, 2004, has demonstrated that the impact of such a social revolution will extend much further-including into the public schools. In September 2004, National Public Radio reported, "Already, some gay and lesbian advocates are working on a new gay-friendly curriculum for kindergarten and up." They also featured an interview with Deb Allen, a lesbian who teaches eighth-grade sex education in Brookline, Mass. Allen now feels "emboldened" in teaching a "gay-friendly" curriculum, declaring, "If somebody wants to challenge me, I'll say, 'Give me a break. It's legal now." Her lessons include descriptions of homosexual sex given "thoroughly and explicitly with a chart." Allen reports she will ask her students, "Can a woman and a woman have vaginal intercourse, and they will all say no. And I'll say, 'Hold it. Of course, they can. They can use a sex toy. They could use'-and we talk-and we discuss that. So the answer there is yes."³

The parents of a kindergarten student in Lexington, Massachusetts were upset when their son's school sent home a book featuring same-sex couples with the child in a "Diversity Bag." David Parker, the child's father, met with his son's principal to insist that the school notify him and allow his child to opt out of discussions of homosexuality in the classroom. State law specifically guarantees parents the right to opt their child out of any curriculum involving "human sexuality issues."4 Nevertheless, the principal refused, and because Parker was unwilling to leave without such assurances, he was arrested for trespassing and spent a night in jail-"stripped of my shoes, my belt, my wedding ring, and my parental rights," as he later put it.5 Lexington school superintendent Paul Ash evaded the state law by insisting that books about homosexual couples dealt with "family experiences" and "diversity," not "human sexuality."⁶ Six months later, the criminal charges against Parker were droppedbut Ash continued to bar Parker from all school property,⁷ meaning that he is "banned from voting, teacher-parent conferences, and school committee meetings."8



Another important and immediate result of same-sex "marriage" would be serious damage to religious liberty. Religious liberty means much more than liturgical rituals. It applies not only to formal houses of worship, but to para-church ministries, religious educational and social service organizations, and individual believers trying to live their lives in accordance with their faith not only at church, but at home, in their neighborhoods, and in the workplace. These, more than your pastor or parish priest, are the entities whose religious liberty is most threatened by samesex "marriage."

Some of these threats to religious liberty can arise from "nondiscrimination" laws based on sexual orientation, even without same-sex "marriage." But when homosexual "marriage" becomes legal, then laws which once applied to homosexuals only as individuals then apply to homosexual couples as well. So, for example, when Catholic Charities in Boston insisted that they would stay true to principle and refuse to place children for adoption with same-sex couples, they were told by the state that they could no longer do adoptions at all.⁹

In other cases, a variety of benefits or opportunities that the state makes available to religious nonprofits could be withheld based on the organization's refusal to treat same-sex couples and "marriages" the same as opposite-sex marriages. Organizations might be denied government grants or aid otherwise available to faith-based groups; they might be denied access to public facilities for events; and they might even have their tax-exempt status removed.¹⁰ That is what happened to the Ocean Grove Camp Meeting Association in New Jersey when they refused to rent facilities for a lesbian "civil union" ceremony.¹¹

Religious educational institutions are particularly at risk, because in some cases they may allow students who are not believers to attend and even have staff who are not adherents of their religion, but still desire to maintain certain religiously-informed norms and standards of behavior. Yet a Lutheran school in California has been sued for expelling two girls who were in a lesbian relationship.¹² Yeshiva University, a Jewish school in New York City, was forced to allow same-sex "domestic partners" in married-student housing.¹³ Religious clubs on secular campuses may be denied recognition if they oppose homosexual conduct—this happened to the Christian Legal Society at the University of California's Hastings School of Law.¹⁴ Professionals would face lawsuits or even a denial of licensing if they refuse to treat homosexual relationships the same as heterosexual ones. A California fertility doctor was sued for declining to artificially inseminate a lesbian woman.¹⁵ And the online dating service eHarmony succumbed to the pressure of a lawsuit and agreed to provide services for same-sex couples as well.¹⁶

Individual believers who disapprove of homosexual relationships may be the most vulnerable of all, facing a choice at work between forfeiting their freedom of speech and being fired.¹⁷

Religious liberty is one of the deepest American values. We must not sacrifice it on the altar of political correctness that homosexual "marriage" would create.

Long-Term Effects



Even where legal recognition and marital rights and benefits are available to same-sex couples (whether through same-sex civil "marriages," "civil unions," or "domestic partnerships"), *relatively few same-sex couples even bother to seek such recognition or claim such benefits.*

The most simple way to document this is by comparing the number of same-sex couples who have sought such legal recognition in a given state¹⁸ with the number of "same-sex unmarried-partner households" in the most recent U.S. Census.¹⁹

When a relatively small percentage of same-sex couples—even among those already living together as partners—even bother to seek legal recognition of their relationships, while an overwhelming majority of heterosexual couples who live together are legally married, it suggests that homosexuals are far more likely than heterosexuals to *reject the institution of marriage* or its legal equivalent.

In California, same-sex "marriage" was only legal for a few months, from the time that the California Supreme Court ruled in May of 2008 until the voters adopted Proposition 8 in November of the same year. Press reports have indicated that about 18,000 samesex couples got "married" in California²⁰—less than 20% of the total identified by the Census.²¹ By contrast, 91% of opposite-sex couples who lived together in California were married.²² In other words, only 9% of heterosexual couples in California have rejected the institution of marriage, while over 80% of the homosexual couples rejected "marriage" when it was offered to them in 2008.

In Massachusetts, the number of same-sex "marriages between 2004 and the end of 2006²³ represented only 52% of the number of same-sex cohabiting couples in the state identified by the 2000 census.²⁴ By contrast, 91% of opposite-sex couples who lived together were married.²⁵ In other words, 48% of same-sex couples rejected "marriage", a rate more than *five times higher* than the 9% of opposite-sex couples who did so.

In the Netherlands, the first country in the world to legalize same-sex civil "marriage", the figures are even more dramatic. A 2005 report indicated that only 12% of same-sex cohabiting couples in that country have married, with another 10% in what are called "registered partnerships." ²⁶ By contrast, 82% of heterosexual couples in the Netherlands (as of 2004) were married.²⁷ This means that 78% of the same-sex couples in the Netherlands have seen no necessity for legal recognition of their relationships at all, while only 18% of opposite-sex couples have similarly rejected marriage.

These figures show that a large percentage, and possibly even an outright majority, of homosexuals even those already living with a partner—neither need nor desire to participate in the institution of marriage. Legalizing same-sex "marriage" would be very effective in sending a message of endorsement of homosexual behavior. But the indifference of most homosexuals to "marriage" would send a message to society that marriage does not matter—that it is no longer the normative setting for sexual relations and child-rearing, but is instead nothing more than one relationship option among many, made available as a government entitlement program to those who seek taxpayer-funded benefits.

Couples who could marry, but choose instead to cohabit without the benefit of marriage, harm the institution of marriage by setting an example for other couples, making non-marital cohabitation seem more acceptable as well. If same-sex "marriage" were legalized, the evidence suggests that the percentage of homosexual couples who would choose cohabitation over "marriage" would be much larger than the current percentage of heterosexual couples who choose cohabitation over marriage. It is likely that the poor example set by homosexual couples would, over time, lead to lower marriage rates among heterosexuals as well.²⁸

5 Fewer people would remain monogamous and sexually faithful.

One value that remains remarkably strong, even among people who have multiple sexual partners before marriage, is the belief that marriage itself is a sexually exclusive relationship. Among married heterosexuals, having sexual relations with anyone other than one's spouse is still considered a grave breach of trust and a violation of the marriage covenant by the vast majority of people.

Yet the same cannot be said of homosexuals-particularly of homosexual men. Numerous studies of homosexual relationships, including "partnered" relationships, covering a span of decades, have shown that sex with multiple partners is tolerated and often expected, even when one has a "long-term" partner. Perhaps the most startling of these studies was published in the journal AIDS. In the context of studying HIV risk behavior among young homosexual men in the Netherlands (coincidentally, the first country in the world to legalize homosexual civil "marriage"), the researchers found that homosexual men who were in partnered relationships had an average of eight sexual partners *per year* outside of the primary relationship.²⁹ (It must be conceded that having such a partnership did have some "taming" effect upon such men-those without a "permanent" partner had an average of 22 sexual partners per year). This is an astonishing contrast to the typical behavior of married heterosexuals, among whom 75% of the men and 85% of the women report never having had extra-marital sex even once during the entire duration of their marriage.³⁰

Again, the "conservative" argument for homosexual "marriage" suggests that granting the rights of civil "marriage" to homosexuals would "tame" such promiscuous behavior. (To be fair, it must be pointed out that the data in the Dutch study mentioned above were collected before the legalization of homosexual "marriage" in that country, albeit after most of the rights of marriage had been granted through civil unions). However, the implausibility of this claim is illustrated not only by the experience of the Netherlands and other northern European countries that recognize homosexual partnerships, but also by the open declarations of many homosexuals themselves.³¹

Rather than marriage changing the behavior of homosexuals to match the relative sexual fidelity of heterosexuals, it seems likely that the opposite would occur. If homosexual relationships, promiscuity and all, are held up to society as being a fully equal part of the social ideal that is called "marriage," then the value of sexual fidelity as an expected standard of behavior for married people will further erode—even among heterosexuals.



Fewer people would remain married for a lifetime.

Lawrence Kurdek, a homosexual psychologist from Ohio's Wright State University,³² who has done extensive research on the nature of homosexual relationships, has correctly stated, "Perhaps the most important 'bottom-line' question about gay and lesbian couples is whether their relationships last."³³ After extensive research, he determined that "it is safe to conclude that gay and lesbian couples dissolve their relationships more frequently than heterosexual couples, especially heterosexual couples with children."³⁴

Once again, abundant research has borne out this point. Older studies came to similar conclusions. In one study of 156 male couples, for instance, only seven had been together for longer than five years (and none of those seven had remained sexually faithful to each other).³⁵

International findings are similar. The Dutch study mentioned earlier, which highlighted so dramatically the promiscuous nature of male homosexual relationships, also showed their transience. It found that the average male homosexual partnership lasted only 1.5 years.³⁶ In contrast, more than 50 percent of heterosexual marriages last fifteen years or longer.³⁷

Some may argue that granting homosexual relationships legal recognition as "marriages" would make them as stable as heterosexual marriages. However, a study of "married" same-sex couples in Massachusetts found that after only a year or less of "marriage," more than a third (35%) of the male couples and nearly half (46%) of the female couples had already "seriously discussed" ending their relationship.³⁸ And a study of same-sex divorce among homosexual couples in "registered partnerships" in Sweden found that "the divorce risk in partnerships of men appears 50 percent higher than the corresponding risk in heterosexual marriages, and that the divorce risk in partnerships of women is about the double of that of men"—thus making lesbian "divorces" almost three times as likely as heterosexual ones.³⁹

How would this affect heterosexual couples? If the unstable nature of homosexual partnerships becomes part of the ideal of marriage that is being held up to society, it will inevitably affect the future behavior of everyone in society—heterosexuals included. Therefore, we can predict the following:

If homosexual "marriage" is legalized, the percentage of homosexual couples that remain together for a lifetime will always be lower than the percentage of heterosexual couples that do so; but the percentage of heterosexual couples demonstrating lifelong commitment will also decline, to the harm of society as a whole.

Fewer children would be raised by a married mother and father.

The greatest tragedy resulting from the legalization of homosexual "marriage" would not be its effect on adults, but its effect on children. For the first time in history, society would be placing its highest stamp of official government approval on the *deliberate* creation of *permanently* motherless or fatherless households for children.

There simply cannot be any serious debate, based on the mass of scholarly literature available to us, about the ideal family form for children. It consists of a mother and father who are committed to one another in marriage. Children raised by their married mother and father experience lower rates of many social pathologies, including:

- premarital childbearing;⁴⁰
- illicit drug use;⁴¹
- arrest;⁴²
- health, emotional, or behavioral problems;⁴³

- poverty;⁴⁴
- or school failure or expulsion.⁴⁵

These benefits are then passed on to future generations as well, because children raised by their married mother and father are themselves less likely to cohabit or to divorce as adults.⁴⁶

In a perfect world, every child would have that kind of household provided by his or her own loving and capable biological parents (and every husband and wife who wanted children would be able to conceive them together). Of course, we do not live in a perfect world.

But the parent who says, "I'm gay," is telling his or her child that he or she has no intention of providing a parent of both sexes for that child. And a homosexual who "marries" someone of the same sex is declaring that this deprivation is to be permanent—and with the blessing of the state.

Homosexual activists argue that research on homosexual parenting does not show differences among the children raised by homosexuals and those raised by heterosexuals. Even leading professional organizations such as the American Academy of Pediatrics, under the influence of homosexual activists, have issued policy statements making such claims. ⁴⁷

A close examination of the actual research, however, shows that such claims are unsupportable. The truth is that most research on "homosexual parents" thus far has been marred by serious methodological problems.⁴⁸ However, even pro-homosexual sociologists Judith Stacey and Timothy Biblarz report that the actual data from key studies show the "no differences" claim to be false.

Surveying the research (primarily regarding lesbians) in an *American Sociological Review* article in 2001, they found that:

- Children of lesbians are less likely to conform to traditional gender norms.
- Children of lesbians are more likely to engage in homosexual behavior.
- Daughters of lesbians are "more sexually adventurous and less chaste."
- Lesbian "co-parent relationships" are more likely to break up than heterosexual marriages.⁴⁹

A 1996 study by an Australian sociologist compared children raised by heterosexual married couples, heterosexual cohabiting couples, and homosexual cohabiting couples. It found that the children of heterosexual married couples did the best, and children of homosexual couples the worst, in nine of the thirteen academic and social categories measured.⁵⁰

As scholar Stanley Kurtz says,

If, as in Norway, gay "marriage" were imposed here by a socially liberal cultural elite, it would likely speed us on the way toward the classic Nordic pattern of less frequent marriage, more frequent out-of-wedlock birth, and skyrocketing family dissolution. In the American context, this would be a disaster.⁵¹



More children would grow up fatherless.

This harm is closely related to the previous one, but worth noting separately. As more children grow up without a married mother and father, they will be deprived of the tangible and intangible benefits and security that come from that family structure. However, most of those who live with only one biological parent will live with their mothers. In the general population, 79% of single-parent households are headed by the mother, compared to only 10% which are headed by the father.⁵² Among homosexual couples, as identified in the 2000 census, 34% of lesbian couples have children living at home, while only 22% of male couples were raising children.53 The encouragement of homosexual relationships that is intrinsic in the legalization of same-sex "marriage" would thus result in an increase in the number of children who suffer a specific set of negative consequences that are clearly associated with fatherlessness.

Homosexual activists say that having both a mother and a father simply does not matter—it is having two loving parents that counts. But social science research simply does not support this claim. Dr. Kyle Pruett of Yale Medical School, for example, has demonstrated in his book *Fatherneed* that fathers contribute to parenting in ways that mothers do not. Pruett declares, "From deep within their biological and psychological being, children need to connect to fathers . . . to live life whole."⁵⁴

Children-both sons and daughters-suffer without a father in their lives. The body of evidence supporting this conclusion is both large and growing.⁵⁵ For example, research has shown that "youth incarceration risks in a national male cohort were elevated for adolescents in father-absent households," even after controlling for other factors.⁵⁶ Among daughters, "father absence was strongly associated with elevated risk for early sexual activity and adolescent pregnancy."57 Author David Blankenhorn puts these risks more succinctly: "One primary result of growing fatherlessness is more boys with guns. Another is more girls with babies."58 Even researchers who are supportive of homosexual parenting have had to admit that "children raised in fatherless families from infancy," while closer to their mothers, "perceived themselves to be less cognitively and physically competent than their peers from father-present families."59

Some lesbian couples are deliberately creating new children in order to raise them fatherless from birth. It is quite striking to read, for example, the model "Donor Agreement" for sperm donors offered on the Human Rights Campaign website, and to see the lengths to which they will go to legally insure that the actual biological father plays no role in the life of a lesbian mother's child.⁶⁰ Yet a recent study of children conceived through sperm donation found, "Donor offspring are significantly more likely than those raised by their biological parents to struggle with serious, negative outcomes such as delinquency, substance abuse, and depression, even when controlling for socio-economic and other factors." 61 Remarkably, 38% of donor offspring born to lesbian couples in the study agreed that "it is wrong deliberately to conceive a fatherless child."62



One of the most fundamental tasks of any society is to reproduce itself. That is why virtually every human society up until the present day has given a privileged social status to male-female sexual relationships—the only type capable of resulting in natural procreation. This privileged social status is what we call "marriage."

Extending the benefits and status of "marriage" to couples who are intrinsically incapable of natural procreation (i.e., two men or two women) would dramatically change the social meaning of the institution. It would become impossible to argue that "marriage" is about encouraging the formation of life-long, potentially procreative (i.e., opposite-sex) relationships. The likely long-term result would be that fewer such relationships would be formed, fewer such couples would choose to procreate, and fewer babies would be born.

There is already evidence of at least a *correlation* between low birth rates and the legalization of samesex "marriage." At this writing, five U.S. states grant marriage licenses to same-sex couples. As of 2007, the last year for which complete data are available, four of those five states ranked within the bottom eight out of all fifty states in both birth rate (measured in relation to the total population) and fertility rate (measured in relation to the population of women of childbearing age).⁶³

Even granting marriage-related benefits to same-sex couples is associated with low birth and fertility rates. There are sixteen states which offer at least some recognition or benefits to same-sex relationships.⁶⁴ Twelve of these sixteen states rank in the bottom twenty states in birth rate, while eleven of them rank in the bottom seventeen in fertility rate. Vermont, the *first* state in the U. S. to offer 100% of the rights and benefits of marriage to same-sex couples through passage of its "civil unions" law in 2000⁶⁵, ranks dead *last* in both birth rate and fertility rate.⁶⁶

Similar data are available on the international level. Currently there are ten countries which permit samesex "marriage."⁶⁷ Six of these ten fall well within the bottom quarter in both birth rates and fertility rates among 223 countries and territories. All ten fall below the total world fertility rate, while only South Africa has a birth rate that is higher (barely) than the world rate.⁶⁸

It could be argued that the widespread availability and use of artificial birth control, together with other social trends, has already weakened the perceived link between marriage and procreation and led to a decline in birth rates. These changes may have helped clear a path for same-sex "marriage," rather than the reverse.⁶⁹ Nevertheless, legalization of same-sex "marriage" would *reinforce* a declining emphasis on procreation as a key purpose of marriage—resulting in lower birth rates than if it had not been legalized. Of course, there are some who are still locked in the alarmism of the 1960's over warnings of *over*-population.⁷⁰ However, in recent years it has become clear, particularly in the developed world, that declining birth rates now pose a much greater threat. Declining birth rates lead to an aging population, and demographers have warned of the consequences,

... from the potentially devastating effects on an unprepared welfare state to shortages of blood for transfusions. Pension provisions will be stretched to the limit. The traditional model of the working young paying for the retired old will not work if the latter group is twice the size of the former. ... In addition, healthcare costs will rise.⁷¹

The contribution of same-sex "marriage" to declining birth rates would clearly lead to significant harm for society.

Demands for legalization of polygamy would grow.

If the natural sexual complementarity of male and female and the theoretical procreative capacity of an opposite-sex union are to be discarded as principles central to the definition of marriage, then what is left? According to the arguments of the homosexual "marriage" advocates, only love and companionship are truly necessary elements of marriage.

But if that is the case, then why should *other* relationships that provide love, companionship, and a lifelong commitment not *also* be recognized as "marriages"—including relationships between adults and children, or between blood relatives, or between three or more adults? And if it violates the equal protection of the laws to deny homosexuals their first choice of marital partner, why would it not do the same to deny pedophiles, polygamists, or the incestuous the right to marry the person (or persons) of their choice?

Of these, the road to polygamy seems the bestpaved—and it is the most difficult for homosexual "marriage" advocates to deny. If, as they claim, it is arbitrary and unjust to limit the *gender* of one's marital partner, it is hard to explain why it would not be equally arbitrary and unjust to limit the *number* of marital partners.

There are also two other reasons why same-sex "marriage" advocates have trouble refuting warnings of a slippery slope toward polygamy. The first is that there is far more precedent cross-culturally for polygamy as an accepted marital structure than there is for homosexual "marriage." The second is that there is a genuine movement for polygamy or "polyamory" in some circles.

The San Francisco Chronicle's religion writer did a feature on the "polyamory" movement in 2004. It even quoted Jasmine Walston, the president of "Unitarian Universalists for Polyamory Awareness," as saying, "We're where the gay rights movement was 30 years ago." The story also quoted Barb Greve, a program associate with the Association of Unitarian Universalists' Office of Bisexual, Gay, Lesbian and Transgender Concerns in Boston. Greve, helpfully described as "a transgender person who likes to be called 'he," said, "There are people who want to be in committed relationships—whether it's heterosexual marriage, same-sex "marriage" or polyamory—and that should be acknowledged religiously and legally."⁷² The "gay" oriented newspaper the *Washington Blade* has also featured this topic in a full-page article under the headline "Polygamy advocates buoyed by gay court wins." It quotes Art Spitzer of the American Civil Liberties Union acknowledging, "Yes, I think [the Supreme Court decision in *Lawrence v. Texas*] would give a lawyer a foothold to argue such a case. The general framework of that case, that states can't make it a crime to engage in private consensual intimate relationships, is a strong argument."⁷³

This argument is already being pressed in the courts. Two convicted bigamists in Utah, Tom Green and Rodney Holm, have appealed to have their convictions overturned—citing the Supreme Court's decision in the *Lawrence* case as precedent.⁷⁴ And another attorney has filed suit challenging the refusal of the Salt Lake County clerk to grant a marriage license for G. Lee Cook to take a second wife.⁷⁵

Make no mistake about it—if same-sex "marriage" is not stopped now, we will have the exact same debate about "plural" marriages only one generation from now.

Endnotes

- 1 One of the architects of Social Security, Abraham Epstein, said, "[T]he American standard assumes a normal family of man, wife, and two or three children, with the father fully able to provide for them out of his own income." Abraham Epstein, *Insecurity: A Challenge to America* (New York: Harrison Smith and Robert Haas, 1933), 101-102; cited in Allan Carlson, *The "American Way": Family and Community in the Shaping of the American Identity* (Wilmington, DE: ISI Books, 2003), 69. See generally Carlson's entire chapter on "Sanctifying the Traditional Family': The New Deal and National Solidarity," 55-77.
- 2 See Victor M. B. Silenzio, "Top 10 Things Gay Men Should Discuss with their Healthcare Provider" (San Francisco: Gay & Lesbian Medical Association); accessed April 1, 2010; online at: <u>http://www.glma.org/ data/n_0001/resources/live/Top%20Ten%20Gay%20</u> <u>Men.pdf</u>; and Katherine A. O'Hanlan, "Top 10 Things Lesbians Should Discuss with their Healthcare Provider" (San Francisco: Gay & Lesbian Medical Association); accessed April 1, 2010; online at: <u>http://www.glma.org/ data/n_0001/resources/live/Top%20Ten%20Lesbians. pdf</u>
- 3 "Debate in Massachusetts over how to address the issue of discussing gay relationships and sex in public school classrooms," *All Things Considered*, National Public Radio, September 13, 2004.
- 4 Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 71, Section 32A. Online at: <u>http://www.mass.gov/legis/laws/mgl/71-32a.</u> <u>htm</u>
- 5 "David Parker's speech on the Lexington Battle Green to rally the parents of Massachusetts," September 6, 2005; online at: http://www.article8.org/docs/news_events/ parker/rally_090605/parker_speech.html
- 6 Paul Ash, "What does the law say schools have to do?" Lexkington Minuteman, September 22, 2005. Quoted online at: <u>http://www.article8.org/docs/news_events/</u> parker/paul_ash_letter.htm
- Ralph Ranalli, "Lawyer Says State to Drop Case vs. Lexington Father," *The Boston Globe*, October 20, 2005, p. B2. Online. Nexis.
- 8 "David Parker's speech on the Lexington Battle Green," op. cit.
- 9 Maggie Gallagher, "Banned in Boston: The coming conflict between same-sex marriage and religious liberty," *The Weekly Standard* Vol. 11, Issue 33, May 15, 2006; online at: <u>http://weeklystandard.com/Content/Public/</u> <u>Articles/000/000/012/191kgwgh.asp</u>
- 10 Roger Severino, "Or for Poorer? How Same-Sex Marriage Threatens Religious Liberty," *Harvard Journal of Law and Public Policy* 30, Issue 3 (Summer 2007), 939-82.

- 11 Jill P. Capuzzo, "Group Loses Tax Break Over Gay Union Issue," *The New York Times*, September 18, 2007, p. B2. Online at: <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2007/09/18/</u> <u>nyregion/18grove.html?_r=1&scp=1&sq=Ocean%20</u> <u>Grove%20Camp%20Meeting%20&cv20civil%20</u> <u>union&st=cse</u>
- 12 Associated Press, "Teens Suspected of Being Lesbians Sue School," December 30, 2005; online at: <u>http://www.msnbc.msn.com/id/10646475/</u>. In this case, the school ultimately prevailed in court—but only after three and a half years of litigation. See Jessica Garrison, "California Supreme Court backs private school in bias case," *Los Angeles Times*, May 2, 2009; online at: <u>http://articles.latimes.com/2009/may/02/local/me-lesbian2</u>
- 13 Levin v. Yeshiva University, New York Court of Appeals, 96 N.Y.2d 484, 754 N.E.2d 1099, 730 N.Y.S.2d 15, July 2, 2001.
- 14 *Christian Legal Society v. Martinez*, Supreme Court of the United States, No. 08-1371, slip op., June 28, 2010.
- 15 The California Supreme Court ruled unanimously against the doctors' freedom of conscience in *North Coast Women's Care Medical Group vs. Superior Court* (44 Cal. 4th 1145), August 18, 2008.
- 16 Joshua Rhett Miller, "eHarmony to Provide Gay Dating Service After Lawsuit," *FoxNews.com*; online at: <u>http://</u> www.foxnews.com/story/0,2933,454904,00.html
- 17 Insurance giant Allstate fired J. Matt Barber (now a prominent pro-family advocate with Liberty Counsel) for the views expressed in a column he wrote and published on his own time. Ron Strom, "Allstate terminates manager over homosexuality column," *WorldNetDaily. com*, June 24, 2005; online at: <u>http://www.wnd.com/news/article.asp?ARTICLE_ID=44961</u>
- 18 This is a matter of public record, although some states do not track same-sex "marriages" separately from opposite-sex ones.
- 19 The 2000 Census was the first in which cohabiting individuals (both opposite-sex and same-sex) were given the option of declaring themselves to be "partners." Since people who are merely roommates or housemates can still identify themselves as such, the presumption is that the term "partners" will only be used by those in a sexual relationship. See Tavia Simmons and Martin O'Connell, "Married-Couple and Unmarried Partner Households: 2000," *Census 2000 Special Reports* CENSR-5 (Washington, DC: U.S. Census Bureau). Online at: http://www. census.gov/prod/2003pubs/censr_5.pdf
- 20 Jessica Garrison, "Angrier response to Prop. 8 steps up," Los Angeles Times, November 13, 2008. Online at: http://www.latimes.com/news/la-me-prop813-2008nov13,0,3589281.story?track=ntothtml

- 21 There were 92,138 same-sex "unmarried partner" households in California. Simmons and O'Connell, op. cit., p. 4, Table 2.
- 22 California had 5,877,084 married couples and 591,378 opposite-sex unmarried partner households. Simmons and O'Connell, op. cit.
- 23 There were 8,935 same-sex "marriages" in Massachusetts in this time period. Kevin Foster, Massachusetts Registry of Vital Records and Statistics, e-mail message to author, April 30, 2007.
- 24 There were 17,099 same-sex "unmarried partner" households in Massachusetts.
- 25 Massachusetts had 1,197,917 married (opposite-sex) couples and 113,820 opposite-sex unmarried partner households.
- 26 "Over 50 thousand lesbian and gay couples," *Statistics Netherlands Web magazine*, November 15, 2005. Online at: <u>http://www.cbs.nl/en-GB/menu/themas/mens-maatschappij/bevolking/publicaties/artikelen/2005-1823-wm.htm</u>
- 27 Nederlands Jeugd instituut, "Types of households in the Netherlands 1995-2004;" online at: http://www.youthpolicy.nl/eCache/DEF/1/06/357.html
- 28 For example, in the Netherlands, the percentage of heterosexual couples rejecting marriage jumped by more than a third, from 13% to 18%, between 1995 and 2004—during the very time period when same-sex "marriage" was legalized. "Types of households in the Netherlands 1995-2004," op.cit.
- 29 Maria Xiridou, et al, "The Contribution of Steady and Casual Partnerships to the Incidence of HIV Infection among Homosexual Men in Amsterdam," *AIDS* 17 (2003): 1031.
- 30 E. O. Laumann et al., The Social Organization of Sexuality: Sexual Practices in the United States (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1994): 216.
- 31 See, for example: Meredith May, "Many gay couples negotiate open relationships," *San Francisco Chronicle*, July 16, 2010; online at: http://www.sfgate.com/cgi-bin/article.cgi?f=/c/a/2010/07/16/DD4C1EDP1A.DTL
- 32 Peter Freiberg, "Couples study shows strengths," *The Washington Blade*, March 16, 2001.
- 33 Lawrence Kurdek, "What Do We Know about Gay and Lesbian Couples? Current Directions in Psychological Science 14 (2005): 252.
- 34 Lawrence Kurdek, "Are Gay and Lesbian Cohabiting Couples *Really* Different from Heterosexual Married Couples?" *Journal of Marriage and Family* 66 (November 2004): 896.

- 35 David P. McWhirter and Andrew M. Mattison, *The Male Couple: How Relationships Develop* (Englewood Cliffs: Prentice-Hall, 1984): 252, 253.
- 36 Xiridou, et al., 1031.
- 37 National Center for Health Statistics, Centers for Disease Control, 43 Percent of First Marriages Break Up Within 15 Years (May 24, 2001); online at: http://www. cdc.gov/nchs/releases/01news/firstmarr.htm
- 38 Esther D. Rothblum, Kimberly F. Balsam, and Sondra E. Solomon, "Comparison of Same-Sex Couples Who Were Married in Massachusetts, Had Domestic Partnerships in California, or Had Civil Unions in Vermont," *Journal of Family Issues* 29 (January 2008): Table 2, p. 64.
- 39 Gunnar Andersson, Turid Noack, Ane Seiestad, and Harald Weedon-Fekjaer, "Divorce-Risk Patterns in Same-Sex 'Marriages' in Norway and Sweden," paper presented at the 2004 Annual Meeting of the Population Association of America (April 3, 2004), p. 16; see also Table 5, p. 28; online at http://paa2004.princton.edu/download. asp?submissionId=40208
- 40 Kristin A. Moore, "Nonmarital School-Age Motherhood: Family, Individual, and School Characteristics," *Journal of Adolescent Research* 13, October 1998: 433-457.
- 41 John P. Hoffman and Robert A. Johnson, "A National Portrait of Family Structure and Adolescent Drug Use," *Journal of Marriage and the Family* 60, August 1998: 633-645.
- 42 Chris Coughlin and Samuel Vucinich, "Family Experience in Preadolescence and the Development of Male Delinquency," *Journal of Marriage and the Family* 58, May 1996: 491-501.
- 43 Debra L. Blackwell, "Family structure and children's health in the United States: Findings from the National Health Interview Survey, 2001–2007," *Vital and Health Statistics*, Series 10, No. 246 (Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, December 2010). Online at: http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/series/sr_10/sr10_246. pdf
- 44 Federal Interagency Forum on Child and Family Statistics, *America's Children: Key Indicators of Well-Being 2001*, Washington, D.C., p. 14.
- 45 Deborah A. Dawson, "Family Structure and Children's Health and Well-Being: Data from the 1988 National Health Interview Survey on Child Health," *Journal of Marriage and the Family* 53, August 1991: 573-584.
- 46 Paul R. Amato and Alan Booth, A Generation at Risk: Growing Up in an Era of Family Upheaval, Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard University Press, 1997, pp. 111-115.

- 47 Committee on Psychosocial Aspects of Child and Family Health, American Academy of Pediatrics, "Policy Statement: Coparent or Second-Parent Adoption by Same-Sex Parents," *Pediatrics* Vol. 109, No. 2, February 2002, pp. 339-340 (Reaffirmed May 2009; online at: http:// aappolicy.aappublications.org/cgi/content/full/pediatrics;125/2/e444).
- 48 Robert Lerner and Althea K. Nagai, *No Basis: What the Studies Don't Tell Us About Same Sex Parenting* (Washington: Ethics and Public Policy Center, 2001).
- 49 Judith Stacey and Timothy J. Biblarz, "(How) Does the Sexual Orientation of Parents Matter?" *American Sociological Review* 66 (2001), pp. 159-183.
- 50 Sotirios Sarantakos, "Children in three contexts: Family, education and social development," *Children Australia* 21, No. 3 (1996): 23-31.
- 51 Stanley Kurtz, "The End of Marriage in Scandinavia: The 'conservative case' for same-sex marriage collapses," *The Weekly Standard* 9, No. 20 (February 2, 2004): 26-33.
- 52 Rose M. Kreider, "Living Arrangements of Children: 2004," *Current Population Reports* P70-114 (Washington, DC: U.S. Census Bureau), February 2008, Figure 1, p. 5.
- 53 Simmons and O'Connell, op. cit., Table 4, p. 9.
- 54 Kyle D. Pruett, Fatherneed: Why Father Care is as Essential as Mother Care for Your Child (New York: The Free Press, 2000), p. 16.
- 55 A good recent summary is Paul C. Vitz, The Importance of Fathers: Evidence and Theory from Social Science (Arlington, VA: Institute for the Psychological Sciences, June 2010); online at: http://www.profam.org/docs/thc.vitz.1006.htm
- 56 Cynthia C. Harper and Sara S. McLanahan, "Father Absence and Youth Incarceration," *Journal of Research on Adolescence* 14(3), 2004, p. 388.
- 57 Bruce J. Ellis, John E. Bates, Kenneth A. Dodge, David M. Fergusson, L. John Horwood, Gregory S. Pettit, Lianne Woodward, "Does Father Absence Place Daughters at Special Risk for Early Sexual Activity and Teenage Pregnancy?" *Child Devel*opment Vol. 74, Issue 3, May 2003; abstract online at: http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/1467-8624.00569/abstract
- 58 David Blankenhorn, Fatherless America: Confronting Our Most Urgent Social Problem (New York: BasicBooks, 1995), p. 45.
- 59 Susan Golombok, Fiona Tasker, Clare Murray, "Children Raised in Fatherless Families from Infancy: Family Relationships and the Socioemotional Development of Children of Lesbian and Single Heterosexual Mothers," *Journal of Child Psychologyc and Psychiatry* Vol. 38, Issue 7

(October 1997); abstract online at: <u>http://onlinelibrary.</u> wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1469-7610.1997.tb01596.x/abstract

- 60 Human Rights Campaign, *Donor Agreement*; online at: http://www.hrc.org/Template.cfm?Section=Search_the_ Law_Database&Template=/ContentManagement/ContentDisplay.cfm&ContentID=18669
- 61 Elizabeth Marquardt, Norval D. Glenn, and Karen Clark, My Daddy's Name is Donor: A New Study of Young Adults Conceived Through Sperm Donation (New York: Institute for American Values, 2010) p. 9.
- 62 Ibid., Table 2, p. 110.
- 63 Joyce A. Martin, Brady E. Hamilton, Paul D. Sutton, Stephanie J. Ventura, T. J. Mathews, Sharon Kirmeyer, and Michelle J. K. Osterman, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Health Statistics, National Vital Statistics System, "Births: Final Data for 2007," *National Vital Statistics Reports* Vol. 58, No. 24, August, 2010, Table 11. Rankings calculated by the author.
- 64 Human Rights Campaign, "Marriage Equality and Other Relationship Recognition Laws," April 2, 2010; online at: <u>http://www.hrc.org/documents/Relationship_Recognition_Laws_Map.pdf</u>
- 65 "An Act Relating to Civil Unions," H. 847, adopted April 26, 2000; online at: http://www.leg.state.vt.us/ docs/2000/bills/passed/h-847.htm
- 66 Martin et al., op. cit.
- 67 The Netherlands, Spain, Canada, Belgium, South Africa, Norway, Sweden, Portugal, Iceland, and Argentina. See Dan Fastenberg, "A Brief History of International Gay Marriage," *Time*, July 22, 2010; <u>http://www.time.com/</u> time/world/article/0,8599,2005678,00.html
- 68 "Country Comparison: Birth Rate," *The World Factbook* (Central Intelligence Agency); online at: https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world -factbook/rankorder/2054rank.html; and "Country Comparison: Total Fertility Rate," *The World Factbook* (Central Intelligence Agency); online at: https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world -factbook/rankorder/2127rank.html?countryName=Bur ma&countryCode=bm®ionCode=eas#bm
- 69 Note, for example, that in 2007, the last year for which final birth rate and fertility rate data are available, only one state (Massachusetts) had legalized same-sex "marriage."
- 70 The most well-known representative being Paul R. Ehrlich, *The Population Bomb* (New York: Ballantine Books, 1968).

- 71 Jonathan Grant and Stijn Hoorens, "Consequences of a Graying World," *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 29, 2007; online at: <u>http://www.csmonitor.com/2007/0629/ p09s02-coop.html</u>; see also Jonathan Grant, Stijn Hoorens, Juja Sivadasan, Mirjam van het Loo, Julie DaVanzo, Lauren Hale, Shawna Gibson, William Butz, *Low Fertility and Population Ageing: Causes, Consequences, and Policy Options* (Santa Monica, Calif.: The RAND Corporation, 2004).
- 72 Don Lattin, "Committed to marriage for the masses: Polyamorists say they relate honestly to multiple partners," *San Francisco Chronicle* (April 20, 2004): B-1.
- 73 Joe Crea, "Polygamy advocates buoyed by gay court wins: Some see sodomy, marriage opinions as helping their cause," *Washington Blade* (December 26, 2003): 14.
- 74 Both appeals failed—but legalization of same-sex "marriage" would create a stronger argument than the one based on Lawrence v. Texas, which was not related to marriage. See: Warren Richey, "Supreme Court declines polygamy case: The husband of three wives claimed the court's landmark ruling on gays applies to polygamists," The Christian Science Monitor, February 27, 2007; online at: http://www.csmonitor.com/2007/0227/p25s01-usju. html; and Brooke Adams, "Polygamist Green wants 'a private, quiet life' after Tuesday parole," Salt Lake Tribune, August 6, 2007. Online. Nexis
- 75 Alexandria Sage, "Attorney challenges Utah ban on polygamy, cites Texas sodomy case," *Associated Press* (January 12, 2004).

About the Author

PETER SPRIGG is Senior Fellow for Policy Studies at Family Research Council in Washington, D. C. He is the author of Outrage: How Gay Activists and Liberal Judges are Trashing Democracy to Redefine Marriage and co-author of Getting It Straight: What the Research Shows about Homosexuality.

> THE TOP TEN HARMS OF SAME-SEX "MARRIAGE" BY PETER SPRIGG © 2011 FAMILY RESEARCH COUNCIL ALL RIGHTS RESERVED. PRINTED IN THE UNITED STATES



TONY PERKINS, PRESIDENT 801 G STREET, NW WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001 order line 800-225-4008 WWW.FRC.ORG

BC11A04



Thank you for choosing this resource. Our pamphlets are designed for grassroots activists and concerned citizens—in other words, people who

want to make a difference in their families, in their communities, and in their culture.

History has clearly shown the influence that the "Values Voter" can have in the political process. FRC is committed to enabling and motivating individuals to bring about even more positive change in our nation and around the world. I invite you to use this pamphlet as a resource for educating yourself and others about some of the most pressing issues of our day.

FRC has a wide range of papers and publications. To learn more about other FRC publications and to find out more about our work, visit our website at www.frc.org or call 1-800-225-4008.

I look forward to working with you as we bring about a society that respects life and protects marriage.

President Family Research Council

ADDITIONAL RESOURCES FROM FAMILY RESEARCH COUNCIL



The Top Ten Myths About Homosexuality BC10E01 Homosexual activists have a clear agenda. It is an agenda that demands the universal acceptance of homosexual acts and relationships--morally, socially, legally, religiously, politically and financially. Indeed, it calls for not only acceptance, but affirmation and celebration of this behavior as normal, natural, and

even as desirable for those who desire it. However,

this agenda is founded on myths rather than facts.

OUTRAGE How Gay Activists and Liberal Judges Are Trashing Democracy to Redefine Marriage

Outrage: How Gay Activists and Liberal Judges are Trashing Democracy to Redefine Marriage BK04H01 Here is the book America needs to make sense of the debate over same-sex "marriage." Author Peter Sprigg demolishes stereotypes on this issue, showing why homosexual civil "marriage" should be opposed by libertarians, Democrats, women, men, and even homosexuals themselves. Sprigg demonstrates that this "culture war" was not started by conservatives, but by homosexual activists and radical judges.



For breaking news and commentary, follow FRC's Senior Fellow for Policy Studies, Peter Sprigg on Twitter'' — @spriggfrc





"Care about life, marriage, and the family? Join the discussion at: facebook.com/FamilyResearchCouncil



Take Action Alerts CATSUB

Alerts notify you about opportunities to actively participate in Family Research Council efforts to uphold pro-life, pro-family, and pro-freedom values in Washington. Complimentary



Washington Update wusub

Family Research Council's flagship subscription: a daily email update with the latest pro-family take on Washington's hottest issues. Complimentary

To order these resources or to see more FRC publications, visit our website at www. frc.org or call 800-225-4008.